South Carolina Federation of NARFE Chapters
Minutes of the Executive Board Meeting – March 27, 2017

Hilton Hotel, Myrtle Beach, South Carolina

Present:
Executive Board – Gail Peapples, Robert Shear, Pat Whitely, Kathy Hensley, Frank Painter, Robbie Ann White,  Bob Muller, Linda Kossow, Walter Clarke, John Geiger, Clara Gillentine, Olivia Williams, Ernest Williams, , Margaret Baptiste 
Absent:
Executive Board – Dennis Kern, Judith Ann Hare, Paul Donahue, Sally Depreker, 

Guests – Marci Vogel, Convention Chairperson, Joe Arsenault, Convention Treasurer, Clarence Robinson – Region III Vice President

Call to Order – Federation President, Gail Peapples called meeting to order at 11:08 am.  He welcomed everyone to the meeting and we observed a moment of silence.  All present recited the Pledge of Allegiance.  

President’s Remarks - Gail Peapples presented the slate of officers for 2017-2018 as follows:

	Robert Shear – President
	Morgan Hill – Vice President
	Secretary –Patricia Currie
	Treasurer – Kathryn Hensley

Gail stated that the officers will be elected at the Convention business meeting on Wednesday.  Gail stated that he would not assume the Immediate Past President title after the end of this convention.  He will, however, serve as Past President. 

[bookmark: _Hlk480786282]Secretary Report – Pat Whitely conducted verbal roll call.   Robbie Ann White, Federation Parliamentarian, verified that a quorum was present.  Ms. Whitely indicated that the final version of the September 21, 2016 Executive Board meeting minutes had been approved via email vote and posted on the Federation website.  However, Olivia Williams notified Pat Whitely that there was an error.  The error was Ms. Williams was listed as Acting Federation Alzheimer’s Coordinator.  She stated that she is the Federation Coordinator, not the acting Coordinator.  Pat stated that the requested change to the September 21, 2016 minutes would be corrected.

Federation Treasurer Report –We have not finished the fiscal year, so she did not have a printed copy of her report for attendees.  The proposed budget for 2016-17 - this is a 11 month report, proposed income $10,025.00 and as of end of February 2017, we have received $8,605.02  Our expenses budget is $14,300.00 and so far we have spent $12,597,17.  Our budget was approved with a $4,275.00 shortage. To date, we are at only $3,392.15 short.  We did well with our budgeting; however, since we are having the convention in March, instead of April or May, we have about $2,000.00 in expenses that we need approval for to cover expenses that are not shown in the budget and we will need approximately $2,400.00 moved from the Federation account to the convention account for food costs for reception and banquet.  Instead of having national officers and staff attend to the convention, we are doing an audio visual presentation which costs a bit more than travel costs would have been.  Kathy stated that the 2016 Convention Treasurer’s report was audited by Joe Lynge.  In addition, Mr. Lynge also audited the convention checkbook.  Kathy stated everything came out fine in both audits.  

Action items will be addressed under New Business.

DFO and Committee Reports – The DFOs that were present gave reports as follows: 

DFO 1 – Frank Painter – Provided the following report:
 Flowertown Chapter 1082

Summary – Our chapter continues to function at a fairly high level even without a Secretary or 2nd Vice President.  These two positions have been vacant for 2+ years and we continue to have difficulty filling these vacancies.  Our chapter publishes a quarterly newsletter.  Our financial status is very solid.  Our financial records were recently audited with no discrepancies found.   
We staffed a booth at the Coastal Carolina Fair in October; we spoke to over 100 people who stopped by our table.  We handed out a variety of information about NARFE and answered questions about benefits and health insurance and Alzheimer’s.
Our chapter’s Facebook page continues to draw new views.  Items are posted to our page on a regular basis and our number of “likes” to our page continues to increase.  In addition, our chapter is “friends” with every NARFE chapter that has a Facebook page.  It is another way to network and keep members informed of NARFE activities and learn what other chapters around the nation are doing.
We have speakers each month who speak on a variety of topics – average attendance at chapter meetings is 25-30.  Our recent speaker was the Mayor of Summerville, Wiley Johnson, who provided updated information about Summerville.  In addition, our own chapter member, Joe Daning, Representative from Goose Creek also spoke at a recent meeting providing an update on SC State Legislative items.
Membership - Our current membership is 194 as of March 2017 which is down about 10 members from this time last year, mostly due to member deaths and some non-renewals.  Our membership numbers are holding steady.  We have a new Membership chairperson as of December who replaced our long time membership chairperson who needed a break.  Joe Kohut keeps a watch eye on our numbers and follows up with members who have dropped due to non-payment of dues and has notable success in getting those members reinstated.   He recently provided updated membership information to our members to assist them with recruiting.  Currently, Joe has 8 prospective members he is attempting to sign up as members.  Our chapter created an attendance stimulus in an attempt to urge more members to attend meetings, so due to his recent efforts, we are getting a few new members.  Each month a member number is drawn and if that member is present, they receive money.  Our current prize money is $50.00 and is increased by $5.00 when there is no winner.  About 3 members have won in the past few months, just for attending the meeting.
Legislative – Our Legislative Officer, Marian Henry, keeps the chapter up-to-date on all legislative matters each month.  In addition, she volunteered to serve as FEEA coordinator and has created a 50/50 drawing at each meeting with 50% of the proceeds being donated to FEEA.  Our FEEA contributions have increased due to Marian’s efforts.
This year for the SC Federation Convention, our chapter will have the full delegate allowance attending the convention with 1 alternate delegate and 2 Federation members, for a total of 11 members attending.
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NARFE Chapter Greater Charleston 72
The last 4-5 months for Chapter 72 were critical as officer volunteers were seemingly non-existent.  The DFO and Executive Board met several times to discuss the issues facing the chapter.  These meetings resulted in a new President and Vice President being installed in February and there are signs the chapter may begin to function at a better level.  The secretary and treasurer positions are filled but, some of the remaining ancillary positions remain inactive or unfilled.  The newsletter was also stopped during this time, but an issue is planned for publication in April.
Average attendance at chapter meetings also declined in the last 3 months from approximately 25-28 to 17 to 20.  There are core members who faithfully attend, however their numbers have dropped also for a variety of reasons mostly related to age and health issues. Chapter 72 uses a robo call network to notify the membership of upcoming meetings, and those with e-Mail also receive notice.  The chapter finances are solvent and an audit is being scheduled in the near future.
The chapter continues have a speaker each month with the subject matter relevant and varied.  Recent guests included representatives from the VA Hospital, Charleston Police Crime Prevention Unit, and the Charleston County Public Library and from the new Senior Center being built in West Ashley.  Also, the chapter was provided with an update from BC/BS and a representative from Compassionate Choices led a discussion concerning end of life issues. Speaker selections for the meetings continue to be appropriate for the membership audience, and for those in attendance, they generate interest, and are very well received.  Chapter membership statistics from March 2016 to March 2017 are:
New members – 2
Reinstatements – 13
Dropped non-renewals – 32	
Transferred in – 2
Transferred out – 3
Deceased – 11
Total Members – 363
The Legislative Chairman presents a comprehensive report on the latest issues facing federal employees and retirees at each meeting.
Chapter 72 has the same problems that plague the NARFE organization as a whole; recruiting and retaining members and getting existing members to take leadership roles. 

DFO 2 – Dennis Kern - ABSENT – Ernest Williams, President, Columbia, and Chapter 87 - stated that all elected positions are filled for 2017.  Current membership is 396 voting members, 417 total members, 5 new members and 2 reinstatements since January.  45-50 members attend each month.  We have interesting and relevant speakers each month. The chapter publishes a quarterly newsletter, 400 are mailed and about 120 copies are emailed.  Three chapter members attended the Legislative Training Conference in Alexandria, VA.  4 members attended the National convention in August 2016, in Reno.  40 chapter members contributed $2,025 to NARFE-PAC during the last election cycle.  Chapter 87 is viable.

DFO 3 – Robbie Ann White – Provided the following report:

The Electric City Chapter 825 is celebrating 55 years.  

The Anderson Chapter per National records the Chapter has 45 voting members, 2 National Life Non-voting members and 3 National Only non-Members.  The chapter has recently lost a couple of members and President Brown believes the voting member number to be at 43 presently.

Attendance at meetings averaged 6 to 8 in 2017 meetings.  Attendance has fallen due to health and aging of the membership.  The members voted to scale the frequency of meetings from Monthly to Quarterly for that reason.  Also, the meeting place changed for 2017 to The Golden Corral Restaurant, Clemson Blvd., Anderson SC.

The Clemson Chapter 1079

The Clemson Chapter meetings remain at the Lighthouse, Doug Hollow Rd, Seneca, SC.  Per national Records the Chapter has 63 voting members, 1 National Life Non-Member and 6 National Only Non-voting Members.  They only recently lost a long time voting member and one non-voting member.  

Chapter attendance averages 15-20 members and they still meet on a monthly schedule.  Except for July which was cancelled due to the July 4th Holiday.  

In addition the Chapter has scheduled their Legislative meeting for August 2rd, 2017.  Legislators invited are Rep. Duncan, Senators Scott and Graham and all Upstate SC House Members and SC Senators.  The meeting will be at the Lighthouse on our regular meeting date. 

Emerald City Chapter 920

The Greenwood Chapter is still not active.  She has stayed in contact with some members by email there and truly believes the chapter could be reactivated.  She began to contact members with the hope of reactivation BUT was directed not to advance because that chapter was to be closed.  But with 49 voting members she believes we should give some attention to reactivating this chapter.  People have passed on and others have been added.  The chapter was much larger for a long time mainly due to the fact they had no chapter dues and members were from all over the U S.  After years of being inactive she believes it possible a group would wish to meet with other Federal Retirees.  Also many are worried what is going to happen to the retirement benefits we now enjoy.  The political climate is right for NARFE.

Robbie Ann would like to point to a fact also if chapters continue to close there will not be a need for a South Carolina Federation.  We have lost too many even in the short time she has been involved in the Federation.  She encourages the incoming Board to pay attention to every chapter and work to keep them active in the state of South Carolina for the benefit of our membership.

DFO 4 – Bob Muller – District 4 is comprised of two chapters, Greenville 121, with 99 voting and six non-voting members, and Spartanburg 560, with 55 voting and four non-voting members as of March 2017.  This is about a 15% decrease in membership in Greenville and 10% decrease in Spartanburg in the past year. Spartanburg meets monthly, September through May except for the summer and Greenville meets every other month September through May, except for the summer. The two chapters have also met in December for a joint holiday luncheon meeting for the past few years. 

Chapter attendance at both chapter meetings consists of 8 to 12 members on the average, but at the last Greenville Chapter meeting in March there were 18 members present and two other regulars were out of town and could not attend. Greenville may have turned the corner and will be able to hold on as a strong chapter for another year.  Both chapters have a number of aged or aging members on their rolls.

He attends all meetings of both chapters in this District and stated he feels like a member of both chapters. Greenville was on the verge of folding last year when there was no one willing to take on a leadership role, but the Chapter met with Federation officers in November and was able to glean enough support to elect a slate of four officers when John Thompson agreed to become President again.  Pam Owens, who had never held an officer post in the Chapter before, agreed to become Vice-President and she plans to attend the Federation Convention.  Since Bob is no longer chapter president, he agreed to take on the vacant role of DFO for District #4 until the next convention. The new Greenville officers were sworn in by Bob Shear at the Christmas joint luncheon meeting with the Spartanburg Chapter.  The Spartanburg chapter elected the same officers as they had the previous year.  Bob met with them at the February meeting and swore in the new officers.
 
DFO 5 – Judithanne Hare – Absent – submitted following report which Pat Whitely read:

Tri-County/Rock Hill Chapter 1180 chapter continues to have engaging meetings with a core number of loyal members.  The Chapter has two new members and is active in recruiting more.  Filling offices is an ongoing problem, but the office of Secretary has been filled by a new member.  Most of the other offices are filled with incumbents who are all doing a terrific job.  The meetings are permeated with lively discussions concerning NARFE issues.  The Legislative Chair, Charles Mincey, has kept the membership up to date with information on all national issues.  In addition, the installation of officers was performed by Past Federation President and Current Federation Treasurer, Kathryn Hensley.  After the installation, Kathryn gave a wonderful speech regarding what is happening at both the National and State levels.  The chapter has participated in donations for Alzheimer’s research and FEEA.  The Rock Hill Chapter is productive and plans to continue for many years into the future.

Newberry Chapter 772, although small, continues to have good participation at their six meetings per year.  They average 9 to 12 members at the meetings.  This chapter has approximately four speakers during the year.  Membership continues to be a struggle, but they did gain three new members.  They have learned that participating in local festivals is a good way to recruit new members.  They plan to have a booth at two events in the coming year.  The President and Treasurer attended a meeting in Prosperity hosted by Congressman Mick Mulvaney.  He was informative and offered his assistance whenever needed.  The chapter’s Vice President has agreed to step up and assume the office of President in 2018.  This is good news to the current President who has served long and faithfully.  In December a wonderful Christmas social was held at the home of the President and Treasurer.  It was well attended and everyone had a great time.

Camden Chapter 2319 continues to meet three times per year in January, May and September.  The January meeting was very busy with an aggressive agenda and installation of officers.  In addition, Alzheimer’s raffle tickets were sold and planning for the State Federation Convention was discussed.  The Chapter’s delegate to the convention this year is the Vice President who has not attended a Federation Convention previously.  The chapter has had interesting and informative speakers this year.  The speaker for the September meeting was the President of Central Carolina College. In January, the Kershaw County Deputy Sheriff spoke.  The chapter continues to increase membership and participation at meetings.

DFO 6 – Linda Kossow – Linda stated that she did not receive reports from the Florence Chapter 969 or from the Pawley’s Island Chapter.  Linda stated that she will not continue as DFO next year.  Marci Vogel, President of Myrtle Beach Chapter 1015 submitted presented the following report:

This past year has been exciting with guest speakers and the success of the annual Alzheimer’s fund raiser event (dinner/dance) held in January 2017.   The event was chaired by the chapter Alzheimer’s Chair, Linda Kossow and raised approximately $1,500.00 which was sent to the State Federation Alzheimer’s Fund.  Guest speakers included Andrew Mims, Representative from Congressman Tom Rice’s Office; Blue Cross/Blue Shield Representative, Gail Peapples, SC Federation President who installed chapter officers; Ed Pietrowski, a meteorologist from Local TV station; Major David Repass, Corps Officer Salvation Army of Horry County; Chapter member who related administrative problems encountered before and after spouse’s death; Natalie Bankowki, Local Alzheimer’s Program for Horry County.  The Chapter Legislative Officer, Cathy Linta-Leader reported the following events:  attendance at telephone conferences with Congressman Tom Rice; Facebook updates from Congressman Rice, Senators Tim Scott and Lindsay Graham and SC Senator Stephen Goldfinch and Representative Russell Fry. In addition, Ms. Linta-Leader provided monthly updates on pending and proposed legislation to chapter members, urged members to visit NARFE website, provided detailed instructions on how to access NARFE website for pre-drafted letters and provided legislative related articles for quarterly chapter newsletter.  As Chapter President, she conducts monthly meetings.  The chapter publishes a quarterly newsletter and provides information regarding events and NARFE news.  The chapter donated $100.00 to NARFE FEEA Disaster Fund.  Seven new members joined the chapter during calendar year 2016.  Six members were reported deceased.

DFO 7 – Walter Clarke – Hilton Head Chapter 2258 is very active and very strong and has Bob Huisman as President and Paul Russo serves as his Vice-President.  Beaufort Chapter 1021 has installed Ms. Mary Gourdine as President; however the search is on for the Vice President position.  One new member did volunteer to attend the Legislative Training Conference earlier this month.  On average 8-12 members attend each meeting.  A recent speaker was a representative from Liberty Tax Service and there are other relevant speakers at each meeting.
.  
2017 Federation Convention Chairperson – Marci Vogel stated that in January 2017 when Gail Peapples requested if the Myrtle Beach Chapter 1015 would host the Convention this year, she was very excited and hit the ground running.  Marci stated that when she looks back over the two months of preparation she feels as though she should have had an agenda with standard operating procedures as a guide as to how to do each task, but she has learned a lot.  With an agenda and SOP, things probably would have gone a little smoother.  However, it has been a learning curve for her and other Chapter members.  All in all, Marci stated she thoroughly enjoyed working with the members of the planning committee and feels the convention will be a success.

2017 Federation Convention Treasurer – Joe Arsenault presented the SC Federation 2017 Convention Treasurer Report below.  .

	Beginning Checkbook balance (startup funds)	$   504.22
	Receipts from registrations and ads   			$8,525.00
	Interest on account					$       1.95
	Checking Account Balance as of 3/24/17		$9,031.17
	Known Expenses
		Refund – 2 registrants				$   150.00
		Refund - 1 registrant				$     75.00
		Harpist						$   250.00
		Color Guard					$     50.00
	
Pending Income
		Late registration				$   85.00
		Federation harpist payment			$ 125.00
		Chapter 1015 harpist payment		$ 125.00
		And some sponsors from National’s efforts

Joe stated that all chapters placed ads in the convention program booklet.  He indicated that 50% of the registrants came from 3 chapters (16 from Chapter 87, 17 from Chapter 1015 and 11 from Chapter 1082).

Vice President Robert Shear – discussed President’s reception indicating we will use the hotel bar rather than having to pay for a separate bar.   Bob encouraged everyone to look at the sponsor ads in the program booklet.  Bob stated that Sandy Ward from Blue Cross/Blue Shield representative has retired and that Ann Marie Usher recently had an accident and will not be attending the convention.  Blue Cross/Blue Shield may or may not send a replacement.   Bob stated that he uses the NARFE email system (NES) to send emails and urged everyone to investigate and use the system. 

Membership Chairperson – Clara Gillentine – S.C. FEDERATION OF CHAPTERS MEMBERSHIP REPORT – JANUARY 1, 2016 – DECEMBER 31, 2016

New Members			49
Dropped Members		138
Reinstated Members		72
Deceased Members		61
Prospects			53
Transfers In			20
Transfers Out			20


MEMBERSHIP REPORT – JANUARY 1, 2017 – MARCH 15, 2017

New Members			13
Dropped Members		56
Reinstated Members		17
Deceased Members		23
Prospects			19
Transfers In 			  9
Transfers Out 			  8

TOTAL SC FEDERATION OF CHAPTERS MEMBERSHIP AS OF MARCH 24, 2017        2,128  

NOTE:  This report was compiled from the OAM Chapter activity reports that are entered into the data base daily.

Legislative Chairperson - John Geiger   

In the first 50 days of the new Administration and the convening of the 115th Congress, the Federal Community finds it is having to brace itself for an even greater attack our pay, pension and benefits than in the recent past.

Outlook:   With both Houses of the 115th Congress under Republican control in addition to the White House, our job has become much more challenging as the campaign rhetoric of “reducing the size of Government” and “Deficit Reduction” reappears with the federal workforce possibly bearing the brunt of proposed solutions.  Without a safety net in the Senate, as was the case in the 114th Congress, NARFE members will have to work that much harder to protect the pay/pension and benefits of the active federal workforce as well as federal retirees and survivors. 
Legislative Training Conference, March 12-15, 2017:   NARFE recently conducted its biennial Legislative Training Conference that was attended by over 300 NARFE advocates, five from the SC Federation, culminating on Wednesday, March 15, with the visit to Capitol Hill.  Your advocates visited every office of the South Carolina Congressional Delegation, with the exception of the vacant 5th District seat, which became open with the appointment and confirmation of Mick Mulvaney to head the Office of Management and Budget in the Trump Administration.  At each location, we met with key staffers to carry the message of what we considered to be threats to our pay, pension, and benefits and why.  In organizing for these visits, we prioritized those Members of Congress that sit on Committees important to our issues to make sure that our voice was heard.  Those Committees were the House Oversight and Reform (Cong. Gowdy, 4th District, Cong. Sanford, and 1st District), Budget (Cong. Sanford), and Ways and Means (Cong. Rice, 7th District).  Cong. Clyburn’s office (6th District) also received a visit as he is the Assistant Democratic Leader, representing the Minority Party leadership.  Because of the importance to SC of Defense and Homeland Security, we also made sure we visited with Cong. Wilson’s staff (2d District) and that of Cong. Duncan (3rd District).  Both of our Senators received a visit, and both of them have staffers that are now very much aware of our concerns.  Senator Lindsey Graham is a member of the Senate Appropriations, Senate Armed Services and Budget) while Senator Tim Scott is a member of the Senate Finance Committee, Committee on Aging, and Committee on Health, Education,  Pension & Labor.  These committee assignments are key to finding the right voice to assist us at the task at hand—protecting our hard-earned pay, pension and benefits.  Many of you get the NARFE Hotline, and the following items pertain to the past two Hotlines (March 17 and March 24, 2017).  The following are provided as front burner issues:  

Postal Reform Bill Approved by House Oversight Committee:   On March 16 [the day after our visit to Capitol Hill], the House Committee on Oversight and Government Reform held a markup and ultimately approved the Postal Reform Act of 2017, H.R. 756, without addressing the concerns of the 76,000 postal retirees who would be forced to enroll in Medicare under the bill. NARFE opposes this bill on the grounds that it would force current postal retirees onto Medicare in order to keep their federal health insurance coverage. Changing retirement benefits after retirement sets a terrible precedent, and all members of the federal community should be alarmed.  NARFE strongly urges its members to contact their legislators and ask them to oppose the Postal Reform Act of 2017 in its current form. Remember, this bill sets a dangerous precedent for ALL federal retirees. A letter can easily be sent by going to the NARFE Legislative Action Center.  During our visit, we left Congressional Staffers with a two-page Fact Sheet on Postal Reform, but our colleagues who served with the U. S. Postal Service can add credibility from a constituent standpoint on this important issue.
  
President Trump Releases First Budget Proposal:  President Trump recently released his first budget proposal for fiscal year 2018. This budget, referred to as the “skinny” budget, lays out a set of priorities for federal programs and sets the level of discretionary funding requested for each department. A copy of the president’s budget is available.  This budget likely will not be implemented, as both the House and the Senate will submit their own FY 2018 budget proposals. The full, detailed version of the president’s budget is expected to be made available in mid-May, according to Administration officials. NARFE will monitor the budget process and keep any eye on any threats to the earned pay and benefits of active and retired federal employees.
 
Legislation Introduced to Change COLA Calculation:  Last week, NARFE President Richard G. Thissen joined Rep. John Garamendi, D-CA, at a press conference introducing the CPI-E Act of 2017 (H.R. 1251). This bill would require the use of the Consumer Price Index for the Elderly (CPI-E) instead of the current Consumer Price Index for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers (CPI-W) when determining annual cost-of-living adjustments (COLAs) for Social Security, federal annuities and veterans’ benefits.   The current COLA calculation fails to accurately measure seniors’ spending, especially in the area of health care. In 2016, health care inflation was 4.1 percent, while the CPI-W indicated the average price of consumer goods increased only 0.3 percent. For those over the age of 62, 12 percent of their spending goes toward health care, on average, while the general population spends just 5 percent.  The bill currently has 24 cosponsors [all Democrats] and has been submitted to multiple House committees for consideration. NARFE urges its members to send a letter to their legislators asking them to cosponsor the legislation. Use the NARFE Legislative Action Center to send a letter.

GPO and WEP Full Repeal Bill Introduced:  Rep. Rodney Davis, R-IL, introduced the Social Security Fairness Act of 2017 (H.R. 1205), a bill that would repeal both the Government Pension Offset (GPO) and the Windfall Elimination Provision (WEP). NARFE has long opposed these unfair penalties and supports repeal of both provisions.  The GPO prevents federal retirees who receive a government annuity based on their own work in employment not covered by Social Security from collecting full Social Security benefits based on their spouse’s work. In this situation, their earned Social Security spousal or survivor benefits are reduced by two-thirds of their non-Social Security-covered annuity. The WEP greatly reduces the Social Security benefit of federal retirees who worked in Social Security-covered employment and who also receive an annuity based on their non-Social Security-covered government job.  More information on the bill, including its 84 cosponsors, can be found at the NARFE website.  A letter urging your representative to cosponsor this bill can be found in the NARFE Legislative Action Center.

State Legislative Update:  

Roads and how to pay for them (e. g. increase gasoline tax) has been a front-burner issue in the Legislature, along with budget deliberations.   Ethics and the recent probe leading to an indictment of a long-serving State Senator, John Courson, District 20 (Richland and Lexington Counties) has been difficult news.  As required by law, Lt. Governor Bryant suspended Senator Courson pending the outcome of the charges.

Advocacy at the national and the state levels is crucial to protecting our benefits as well as understanding impacts of budget and taxation.  We need to maintain our interest and let our representatives know just how bills can affect our lives, particularly on the fixed income of retirees and survivors, as well as the effects on take home pay of increased retirement contributions.  Thanks for what you do for NARFE to keep our elected representatives, both Federal and State, aware of those issues that affect us and the Country’s ability to recruit and retain the best and brightest workforce.

Website Coordinator/Historian – Paul Donahue – absent – no report 

Bylaws and Guidelines Chairperson – Robbie Ann White has been working with Gail on the new proposed bylaws for the federations as required after the National Convention delegates approved basic operating procedures at the 2016 National Convention.  She will provide more information under New Business.

FEEA Coordinator –Margaret Baptiste – arrived late – Gail read her report - Since the last Convention she has received a total of $628 which she forwarded to FEEA.   These contributions came from a total of 4 Chapters and she would ask more of our members to consider contributing to a fund which helps our members in time of disasters and also provides College scholarships for our children and grandchildren.

She stated that once again she had the honor of helping judge the entries for the SC Scholarship.

NARFE-PAC Coordinator – Ernest Williams - NARFE-PAC protects NARFE members’ pay and benefits by raising and spending money to help elect members of Congress who support the federal community.  He encouraged everyone to stop by the NARFE-PAC table in the lobby.  He has new NARFE-PAC literature and contribution pins.  Contributions to NARFE-PAC also helps build strong relations with lawmakers, a key component to winning legislative fights.  Make an investment in protecting your earned benefits by supporting NARFE-PAC today!  For the 2015-2016 Election Cycle (January 1, 2015 – 12/31/2016), SC Federation Chapters contributed $13,218.00.  We had 255 contributors who made an average contribution of $51.84.  The goal for this 2018 election cycle is $1.5M.

Federation Service Officer – Sally Depreker was absent – no report   Gail stated the position is vacant for upcoming year.

Alzheimer’s Coordinator – Olivia Williams stated that as of February 28, 2017, NARFE members nationwide have given a total of $12,198,596.16 for Alzheimer’s Research towards our New National goal of $13 Million.  Also, from April 1, 2016 through February 28, 2017, we have statewide raised an approximate total of $5,358.40 which includes $967.50 from May 3, 2016, Federation Convention 50/50 Drawing.  Last year we raised a total of $10,900.76.  

As you can see, we did much better last year in our giving and we definitely need to try to give more, as people much younger are now being affected by Alzheimer’s disease. Therefore, we are encouraging all chapter presidents to go back to your chapter and encourage the membership to give more towards the NARFE Alzheimer’s Disease Research.  

We are asking that Chapters try to find other creative ways to raise funds such as suggesting to members to bring all their loose change to your meetings as a donation, etc.  Remember, it all adds up to dollars and more dollars.  Try to find other ways to raise more funds.

This past year the National Alzheimer’s Committee awarded five grants totaling over $470,000.00 for more research to various doctors for the continuance of their research. So, you can see more funds are needed and please be sure to pass this information to your chapters to encourage more giving of funds for this cause.  

As a reminder, the newly revised Federation and Chapter Alzheimer’s Manuals dated September 2015 are now available on the NARFE website to be downloaded.  All Chapter Presidents and Alzheimer’s Coordinators should download the new manuals.  There are few changes that were made by the National Committee 

Chapters are asked to go to the Alzheimer’s website and look up the Longest Day which is June 21, 2017.  Many chapters nationally are participating in various ways in order to raise awareness about Alzheimer’s disease and many are forming teams to walk or just come together with some type of activity or effort in order to raise funds for this National cause.

Region III Vice President – Clarence Robinson thanked John Geiger for his great Legislative report.   He stated that the Legislative Conference had over 300 attendees with 117 first time attendees, some of who were active employees.   He discussed the continuing problem of getting members to assume leadership positions and that many chapters and some Federations are facing closure.  Mr. Robinson cautioned chapters regarding chapter money.  He stated some chapters had chapter funds in personal accounts.  Some chapters had chapter funds invested in money market funds and bonds.  Make sure you are having your treasurer records audited annually using the audit checklist.  He also stated that in his opinion National is attempting to get rid of Federations and Chapters but the only people who can get rid of chapters and Federations is chapters and Federations, so continue to recruit new members.

He discussed the confusion surrounding the new membership application, stating that that if a new or renewal member does not state that they wish to join a chapter they will automatically be placed in the national chapter and the chapter will receive no dues from national.

He discussed the potential for the government share of health insurance premiums which is currently 72% government share and 58% employee share potentially being changed to 50% for government share and 50% for employee share.

Vice-President/Newsletter Editor – Robert Shear - The latest South Carolina Federation newsletter was sent to South Carolina federation members by U.S. mail on January 19, 2017.  Almost 2,100 copies were mailed to members with mailing addresses in NARFE’s national data base.  To minimize printing and mailing costs, the January newsletter was only four pages long.  This newsletter was used to kick-off notification about the federation’s annual convention scheduled for March 27-29, 2017, in Myrtle Beach.  As the primary advertising vehicle for the convention, the newsletter included front page articles about the convention by Federation President, Gail Peapples, and Convention Chair, Marci Vogel.  Both articles encouraged all members and chapters to come to Myrtle Beach to participate in the convention’s business.  A registration form was included for members to complete and mail in to the convention Treasurer.  The cost of the newsletter was $876.56, as summarized below:

Printing		$474.91
Postage 		$297.53
Mailing Service	$104.12
Total Cost 		$876.56

Bob Shear stated that his duties as Vice President this year have been focused primarily on assisting with convention planning and execution and the selection of the Judy Kemp Award winner.  In addition to convention work, he had the pleasure of visiting two chapters to induct officers for 2017.
      
Old Business – There was no Old Business discussed.

New Business – Discussion was held regarding the rising costs of conventions which are getting higher and higher and our income is becoming less and less.  Gail asked for suggestions.  Pat Whitely suggested going to having conventions every other year.  Kathy Hensley stated that the costs per person this year for the President reception is $30-35 plus taxes and service fees and approximately $40 for banquet plus taxes and service fees.   Room rates are very expensive depending on convention location and time of year.  We discussed potentially raising registration fee from $75.00 to perhaps $100.00 which we have tried to keep low in the past in an effort to increase convention attendance.  Mileage reimbursement costs have increased over time.  The convention amount for mileage reimbursement has increased this year due to location of convention.  Kathy is asking for vote a limit of $100.00 for mileage reimbursement.  Our procedures do not call for this limitation.   Executive Board meeting costs will be close to $2000.00 for mileage reimbursement and meals.  She suggests limiting the mileage rate to $100 per person starting today.  Pat Whitely made motion to limit round trip mileage reimbursement to $.40 per mile not to exceed a maximum of $100.00 round trip.  Walter Clarke seconded motion.  Robbie Ann White reworded the motion to clarify.  Ernest Williams seconded the amended motion.  Motion passed by unanimous vote of members present.  The Federation Operating Procedures will be updated.

In addition, we need a separate committee to propose some changes to convention fees including registration and food costs.  No vote taken, tabled until committee can present some recommendations to the Executive Board.

Kathy Hensley presented a revised proposed budget estimate.  She explained that Executive Board meeting and other convention related expenses such as money we pay officers and money paid for harpist, Judy Kemp award, and other miscellaneous convention expenses exceed the original proposed budget estimate because we are having two conventions in one fiscal year.  She proposed an estimate of $2,000.00 but stated it may be around $1500.00 based on the vote we just took on mileage.  She was asked by the Vice-President to subsidize the food costs by $1,000.00 which would be considered a sponsorship so that the Myrtle Beach chapter would receive some money from hosting the convention.  The audio-visual equipment will cost between $1200.00 and $1500.00.  She will estimate $1400.00.  The total would be $4400.00 increase.  The checkbook balance is $31,514.98, so we will be starting the fiscal year off a bit low because of having convention in March versus April or May.  Kathy made motion to increase budget estimate for this fiscal year which ends on March 31 by $4,400.00.  Robbie Ann White seconded motion.   Motion passed unanimously

Gail discussed bylaw changes based on one member, one vote.  Robbie Ann White led discussion regarding new Federation bylaws indicating the required changes.  Article III, section 1, 10% of members present to vote; Article VI, how many Executive Board meetings we have; (currently we have 14 voting members); Article 10, 2/3 vote to pass.  These are just a few items that require review and/or change based on changes voted on at the National Convention.  We have to have 2/3 vote to approve changes to Federation bylaws completed by December 31, 2017.  The template is fairly general.  DFO’s are now Area Vice Presidents.  All members must be contacted by whatever means we decide on to vote on the revised Federation and Chapter bylaw changes.  Robbie Ann will present additional information at the business meeting on Wednesday.

Frank Painter made motion to adjourn and motion was seconded by Ernest Williams.  The meeting was adjourned at 2:05 pm.
		
	
							Respectfully submitted:
							(Prepared by)
(approved by)
Gail Peapples						Patricia Whitely
Federation President					Federation Secretary				
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